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H arrison Ford, Carrie Underwood, Oprah Winfrey, Bill 

Gates, LaBron James, Barack Obama, Madge Gregg, 

Marilyn Jones, Lori Hauf, DeLayne Havlovic, Sandy 

Braathen, Sue Sydow, Chris French, and the list goes on.  The 

individuals I just mentioned are in the spotlight of their profes-

sion.  The last seven individuals are putting a spotlight on 

business education. Madge Gregg serves as the president of 

the National Business Education Association.  Marilyn Jones 

is the president-elect of M-PBEA, Lori Hauf is the executive 

secretary, DeLayne Havlovic is the treasurer, Sandy Braathen 

is the past president, Sue Sydow is the M-PBEA representative 

to the NBEA board, and Chris French serves as the M-PBEA 

membership director.  Through their professionalism our offi-

cers and the rest of the board, are ready to put M-PBEA and business education in the 

limelight.   

 

Are you willing to be a part of putting business education in the spotlight?  By not only 

joining your professional organization but being involved will continue to strengthen our 

profession and enhance your teaching skills.  In my article, ñTeaching an Old Dog New 

Tricks,ò as printed in the Fall 2009 issue of Notes and Quotes, I stressed how being a 

member of and involved in my professional organizations has not only been fulfilling, but 

more importantly have made me a better teacher.  I am eternally thankful for the skills, 

knowledge, and friendships that I have received by belonging to our business education 

professions. 

 

The M-PBEA board members work hard throughout the year to focus on the many bene-

fits that this professional organization makes available to you.  There may not be glitz and 

glamour, but if you want to improve your teaching, NBEA, M-PBEA, and I am sure your 

local organization are providing those benefits.  Networking and belonging to a cast of 

peers is one of those ways to reach center stage in your profession.  Did you know that M-

PBEA has a blog?  The address is http://mpbea.wordpress.com.  Did you know that M-

PBEA has a Twitter account?  The address is http://twitter.com/mpbea.  Did you know 

you can stay connected to NBEA through NBEAôs Ning site?  The address is http://

nbeaconnect.ning.com.  If you are an individual who likes to blog or post on a social net-

work, these sites are for you.  If you have a question or a comment for others to help you 

add more glitz in your lesson plans, teaching style, etc., just make a post and see what 

happens.  By using these sites, you will be able to gain ideas or help from other business 

educators across the nation. 

 

M-PBEA would love to offer you the chance to begin a glamorous journey with us.  It is 

not too early to start thinking about attending the 2011 M-PBEA Conference that will be 

held in Wichita, Kansas, June 15-18.  I know the Kansas Conference Committee is hard at 

(Presidentôs Message continued on page 3) 

http://mpbea.wordpress.com
http://twitter.com/mpbea
http://nbeaconnect.ning.com
http://nbeaconnect.ning.com
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MEMBERSHIP  
DIRECTORS  

Colorado Carol Sessums 
         cjsessums@gmail.com 

 

Kansas  Connie Lindell 
  cnlindell@aol.com 
 

 

Nebraska Patricia Arneson 
  paarnes1@wsc.edu 

 

New Mexico Vacant 
   

 

North Dakota Glenda Rotvold 
  glenda.rotvold@mail.business.und.edu 

 

Oklahoma Mitchell Ober  
  obermi@cox.net 

 

South Dakota Michelle Metzinger 
  Michelle.Metzinger@presentation.edu 

 

Texas  Violet Snell 
  vsnell@neisd.net 

 

Wyoming Michelle Dahlberg 

  mdahlberg@jcsd1.k12.wy.us 

 

Manitoba Vacant 

   

 

Saskatchewan Vacant 

   

 

Archivist  Kris Gabel 

 kgaebel@gretnadragons.org 
 
 

ISBE Gary Schepf 

Representative schefp@verizon.net 

 

Journal Cindy Johnson 

Editor  cjohnson@usd339.net 

 

Leadership Donna Shawn 
Award  dshawn@kckcc.edu 

 

Legislative Sheryl Piening Keller 

Chair  spiening@southeast.edu 
 

Newsletter Wanda Samson 
Editor  wanda.samson@gmail.com 

 

Publications Priscilla Romkema 
 Priscilla.Romkema@bhsu.edu 

 

Webmaster Toni Landenberger 

 tlandenb@southeast.edu 
 

NBEA   Janet Treichel 
Executive jtreichel@nbea.org 

Director   

 

NBEA  Madge Gregg 
President mgregg@hoover.k12.al.us 

 

NBEA   Sharon Fisher-Larson 

Membership satbfl@aol.com 

And Leadership 

 

 

EX -OFFICIO MEMBERS  
M-PBEA  

M-PBEA  
EXECUTIVE COMMITTEE  

EX -OFFICIO MEMBERS  
NATIONAL OFFICE  

President Murleen Bellinger 

 mb44829@windstream.net 

 

President-Elect Marilyn Jones 

 marsjones@att.net 

 

Treasurer DeLayne Havlovic 

 Delayne.havlovic@ops.org 

 

Executive Lori Hauf  

Secretary lori.hauf@dsu.nodak.edu 

 

Past Sandy Braathen 

President sbraathen@business.und.edu 

 

Regional Christine French 

Membership cfrench@rtconnect.net 

Director  
 

NBEA Suzanne Sydow 

Director  susydow1@wsc.edu 
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work making the conference Oscar material.  More information about the conference will be posted on the M-PBEAôs web site 

(mpbea.org).  The conference committee is looking for individuals to serve as coordinators/liaisons and presenters.  If you want to 

start your road to fame in M-PBEA, Sandy Braathen has the script for you.  As past president, Sandy will serve as the LDI Direc-

tor at the June conference.  If you have individuals in your state that you would like to nominate for the Leadership Development 

Institute, be sure to check the M-PBEAôs web site for more details.   

 

I have personally found the NBEA Conference very worthwhile and have found it to meet my needs.  However, if you have never 

attended a national conference, you should.  Meeting the headliners at the national level such as Madge Gregg, John Olivo, Den-

nis Krejci, Karen Williams, and Jan Treichel are a definite must.  The sessions and excitement of the conference will keep you 

coming back for more.  The 2011 NBEA Conference is April 19-23 in New Orleans, Louisiana. 

 

Our national, regional, and state business education associations have so much to offer our members.  Take the time to find out 

what those benefits are.  If you feel they are not meeting your needs, please contact your leaders and let them know what they can 

do to make your membership more meaningful.  A ñmovieò is only as strong as its ñcast.ò   The officers need the role you play as 

a member to make the organization a top-rated ñmovie.ò  And as the saying goes, ñcharacters welcomeò. 

 

Congratulations to our members who won an Oscar at the 2010 conference held in Ft. Collins, Colorado June 24-26:  Sheryl Pien-

ing-Keller, Nebraska, Leadership Award; Jessica DeVaal, North Dakota, Outstanding Secondary "Rookie" Teacher; Crystal Bo-

lamperti, Nebraska, Outstanding Middle Level Teacher; Janet Flusche, Texas, Outstanding Secondary Teacher; Diane Karls-

braaten, North Dakota, Outstanding Postsecondary Teacher; Mazie Will, Texas, Outstanding College or University Teacher; and 

Omaha South High Magnet School, Nebraska, Outstanding Business Education Program.   

 

If you know someone who deserves to receive an Oscar at the regional or national level, please nominate him or her. The nomina-

tion forms may be found on the organizationôs web sites.  The NBEA application forms are due December 31, 2010.  The M-

PBEAôs application forms are due January 31, 2011.  Make sure your outstanding cast members are recognized for the role they 

play in business education. 

 

I look forward to serving as the ñdirectorò of our organization for 2010-2011 and the ñproducersò (the M-PBEA board) are writing 

and rewriting the screenplay to offer you the best for the admission you pay to be a part of this organization.  If there is anything 

we can do to make the organization better to meet your needs, please do not hesitate to contact me. 

(Presidentôs Message continued from page 1) 
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Greetings From NBEA President, Madge Gregg  

T hank you Mountain-Plains 

business educators for your 

professionalism and hospitality 

at your June 23-26, 2010 Con-

ference in Fort Collins, Colo-

rado.  The scenery and weather 

was beautiful, the sessions were 

excellent and thought-

provoking, and I enjoyed getting 

to know many of you for the 

first time and visiting with other 

long-time friends.  Under the 

leadership of Murleen Bellinger, 

M-PBEA will have an extraordi-

nary year in 2010-2011.  I know 

you are already making your plans for Wichita in June of 2011! 

 

Here it is, that time of year again, the beginning of a new 

school year.  Whether it is your first, tenth, or thirtieth year in 

teaching, it is time to ignite the passion that led you into educa-

tion in the first place.  It is important that you renew your pas-

sion so you can ensure that your students obtain the 

best educational experiences you can offer.   

 

As a member of NBEA, you have a plethora of re-

sources that will keep you up-to-date and informed 

about issues and trends in business education.  You 

can update your curriculum, a little or a lot with 

lesson plans and instructional strategies using publi-

cations provided by NBEA.  Publications such as Keying In, 

Business Education Forum and the NBEA Yearbooks, contain 

everything needed to help you in the development of a single 

classroom project to extensive curriculum writing.  The recent 

release of Creative Teaching Ideas offers a wide variety of 

instructional plans for all business education content areas, 

written by classroom teachers from around the country.   Share 

these resources with your colleagues who have not yet joined 

NBEA and encourage them to join, so they too, can reap the 

benefits of NBEA membership. 

 

Take time to identify excellence in your state and region by 

nominating and submitting applications to the NBEA Awards 

Program. Each year NBEA accepts nominations for out-

standing individuals for the following award categories:  Mid-

dle School Teacher of the Year, Secondary Teacher of the 

Year, Postsecondary Teacher of the Year, Collegiate or Univer-

sity Teacher of the Year, Distinguished Service Award for an 

Administrator or Supervisor, and a Distinguished Service 

Award.  Award recipients are honored at the Awards Lunch-

eon at the Annual NBEA Convention and applications are 

available on the NBEA website. We all know colleagues and 

friends who are dynamic business teachers and supervisors; 

take a moment to complete a nomination form. 

   

And, for all high school teachers, charter a National Business 

Honor Society Chapter. The newest benefit to secondary busi-

ness education teachers is the formation of the National Busi-

ness Honor Society.  This is a wonderful opportunity to recog-

nize your students for their academic excellence while raising 

the status of your program. Our students are deserving of this 

recognition and need it to stay competitive while applying for 

jobs, college and scholarships.  The criterion for student eligi-

bility is the completion of three business courses and main-

taining a 3.5 GPA in those courses, with an overall 3.0 GPA.  

There is a NBHS Start- up Kit on-line at nbea.org that makes 

it very easy to charter and establish a National Business 

Honor Society for your students. 

 

Of course, I am going to take this opportunity to 

officially invite you to attend the NBEA Conven-

tion, April 19-23, 2011 in New Orleans at the New 

Orleans Marriott Hotel. The NBEA Convention 

Program Committee, under the leadership of Cyn-

thia Greene, has planned an interesting, diverse, 

and dynamic convention. Concurrent sessions 

cover a variety of topics, such as Cloud Comput-

ing, Accommodating Students with Spectrum Disorders, Us-

ing Reality TV as an Instructional Tool, and Preparing Stu-

dents for Careers in Gaming and Animation.  NBEA has 

online registration but NBEA headquarters also accepts 

school purchase orders.  And after a day of intriguing general 

sessions, cutting edge workshops and concurrent sessions, 

come and enjoy the food, music, entertainment and culture 

that are uniquely New Orleans. 

 

And lastly, renew your commitment to business education. I 

am sure all of you have colleagues who are not NBEA mem-

bers; take time to discuss with them the benefits of joining the 

premier organization for business education.   Mentor a col-

league and set the expectation that being an NBEA member is 

part of their responsibility as being a business educator.  We 

need to set the bar high to provide our students with the best 

business education as to offer. 

Take time to identify 

excellence in your 

state and region by 

nominating and sub-

mitting applications to 

the NBEA Awards 

Your Winter Notes and Quotes will be posted the first part of December.  Mark your calendars to 

check the website as no postcard will be sent.  The Spring Notes and Quotes will be posted in April.  

You will receive a postcard as a reminder to log in and your code for voting. 
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Legislation Report  
By Sheryl Piening Keller, M - PBEA Legislative Representative  

Overview of Blueprint for Reform: Reauthorization of the Elementary and Secondary Education Act 

Preparing for the Legislative Presentation 

 

The following article is a recap of what I presented during the legislative session at the Mountain-Plains Business Education re-

gional conference in Fort Collins, Colorado in June.  

 

To prepare for my legislative presentation for the M-PBEA conference in Fort Collins, Colorado, I contacted the Department of 

Education directly. Marlene Stout, our NBEA Legislative director, gave me the contact information for Phil Martin. For those of 

you who attended NBEA in San Diego this past spring, Phil Martin was the speaker from the U.S. Department of Education who 

spoke at the NBEA legislative session. 

 

I did an internet search to gather information, which I did. However, I wanted answers. I especially wanted to know where we 

were at in the reauthorization of the ñNo Child Left Behindò legislation and what input we might still be able to have in that legis-

lation. 

 

I was pleasantly surprised at the responsiveness I received from Phil Martin and others at the U.S. Department of Education. In 

fact, I was pleasantly ñshocked.ò 

 

When I made my phone call, I was processing thoughts as to how to word my message to get to Phil Martin. To my surprise, Phil 

Martin answered his own phone. He told me he would be glad to visit with me and set up an appointment for later in the week. In 

the meantime, I sent him an e-mail telling him that I had read the Blueprint for Reauthorization of the Elementary and Secondary 

Education Act. I also included a set of questions I would like answered.  

 

He responded by saying that he thought others might better answer my questions and set up a conference call with a team of four 

from the U.S. Department of Education, including one person representing Career and Technical Education. Phil Martin went out 

of his way to make sure this conference call happened. On the day he scheduled the conference call, I was not going to be home. 

Therefore, he called my cell phone. I was scheduled for 30 minutes; I only got 20 minutes of the original conference call; how-

ever, the team called me back to answer the rest of my questions (after they had taken another conference call). I have included 

this information about this process because the responsiveness of this department is impressive.   

 

Overview of Blueprint and answers to questions in conference call 

 

First, you may want to read the Blueprint for Reform: A Reauthorization of the Elementary and Secondary Education Act located 

at http://www2.ed.gov/policy/elsec/leg/blueprint/blueprint.pdf. The reason you may want to read this is that this is an overview of 

what is to be expected under the new reauthorization. I did notice that this administration plays down ñNo Child Left Behindò and 

seems to prefer the Elementary and Secondary Education Act.  

 

My first impression reading the Blueprint was that some of the goals are philosophical and idealistic. Although they are great 

goals, the blueprint does not provide the details as to how all this is going to happen. What I did learn in my conference call is that 

the goals are general because the administration believes that the specifics have to be generated at the state level. Below are ex-

cerpts from the Blueprint for Reform, questions I asked in the conference call, and my understanding of responses I received.  

 

Here are excerpts from the Opening Statement by Barack Obama. 

· Every child in America deserves a world-class education.  

· Reforming our schools to deliver a world-class education is a shared responsibilityðthe task cannot be shouldered by 

our nationôs teachers and principals alone.  

· We must foster school environments where teachers have the time to collaborate, the opportunities to lead, and the re-

spect that all the professionals deserve. 

· We must recognize the importance of communities and families in supporting their childrenôs education, because a par-

ent is a childôs first teacher.  

(Legislation continued on page 6) 
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I think these are all excellent points. As a teacher, finding time to collaborate, updating curriculum, participating on teams, and 

taking opportunities to lead all require more time than we can accomplish in a regular school day, week, or term. The reality is 

that teachers are already stretched. The challenge is to find the time in the school year and money in the budget to allow release 

time for teachers to do some of these activities.  

 

I specifically asked how the Department of Education planned to involve parents in teaching their children from preschool 

through high school. I agreed that this must happen to ensure that all students even start school ready to learn. They agreed that 

this is easier said than done, but a goal for which we still should strive. The Department of Education does have a team that fo-

cuses on ñpreschoolò learning.  

 

I also read this statement in an on-line article written by Kim Morton, Office of Communications & Outreach.   

Secretary Duncan identified three roles that parents can play: as partners in learning with their students, as advocates and 

advisors who push for better schools, and as decision-makers who can choose the best educational options for their chil-

dren. When parents demand change and better options for their children, he said, they become an effective accountability 

backstop for the educational system.  

 

The conference call team informed me that part of the schoolôs assessment will include how well the school utilized parents in the 

school/learning process. 

 

The following are points from the BluePrint for Reform, Point No. 1 

· Every student should graduate from high school ready for college and a career, regardless of their income, race, ethnic or 

language background or disability status.  

· Weôre calling on all states to develop and adopt standards in English language arts and mathematics that build toward 

collegeðand career readiness. 

¶ States may choose to upgrade their existing standards or work together with other states to develop and adopt common, 

state-developed standards   

 

I asked how the Blueprint defined college and career ready. I asked if we are focusing on four-year schools only or are we consid-

ering the two-year schools as well. I was told that the department strongly encourages some type of postsecondary education to be 

truly ñcareer-ready. The postsecondary education can include ñtrade schools, community colleges, or universitiesðbasically, 

most any institution of higher learning. Even if the student only had a high school education, that student should be prepared for a 

job when graduating from high school.  

 

I asked how career and technical education fits into the Blueprint. I was told that the Department of Education recognizes that 

Career and Technical Education makes education applicable for students; however, it is up to each state as to how CTE will be 

addressed in that state.  

 

States are already revising their state standards. States are expected to form a consortium with other states in revising their stan-

dards or adopt the common-core standards. The ñcommon core state developed standardsò refers to the standards developed 

through the State Governorôs Conferences. See the following website for additional information on the core standards.  

 

www.corestandards.org  

 

In addition, the Blueprint includes the following statement in the section on rigorous standards. 

States may choose to upgrade their existing standards, working with their 4-year public university system to certify that 

mastery of the standards ensures that a student will not need to take remedial coursework upon admission to a postsec-

ondary institution in the system.  

 

Again, I asked about involvement of the two-year institution in this process. I was told that representation from other post-

secondary institutions can be included. Again, that is the stateôs choice.  

 

(Legislation continued from page 5) 

(Legislation continued on page 7) 

Legislative Report  
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What You Can Do 

 

The good news is that states may choose how the state standards address career and technical education. We have a golden oppor-

tunity to be involved in this process. Organize your members and make your case known in developing your state standards. Do 

what you can to have representation in the process.  

 

Please check out the core standards at www.corestandards.org. 

 

Do not underestimate how these standards might influence your state standards. In some states, the core standards might become 

your state standards. I reviewed some of them and they seem to be well written. However, I have not read all of them. I encourage 

you to read and evaluate them yourself. 

 

If you wish to communicate with the Department of Education about the Elementary and Secondary Education Act, you may do 

so by e-mailing Esea.comments@ed.gov. This site is monitored daily. 

 

If you should like a copy of the power point I used at Mountain-Plains for the overview of key points in the Blueprint for Reform, 

please e-mail me at spiening@southeast.edu. 

(Legislation continued from page 6) 
 

Legislative Report  

A new school year is well underway, and I hope you have started it with renewed energy and 

enthusiasm!  Itôs also time to renew your NBEA membership!  With the evolving changes occur-

ring in todayôs business education curriculum, it is so important to stay connected to business 

education through your professional membership in the National Business Education Associa-

tion.  By renewing your NBEA professional membership today, you will continue to receive 12 

months of membership benefits. 

 

 

 

 

V Professional liability insurance of $250,000 at no additional cost  

V Excellent publications (Business Education Forum, NBEA Yearbook, Keying In Newsletter) 

V Savings on a variety of professional publications, curriculum standards, educational resources, and promotional items 

(available at www.nbea.org)  

V Legislative network 

V Regional association membershipðMountain-Plains Business Education Association 

V Professional development opportunities ï 2011 NBEA Convention, April 19-23, New Orleans, Louisiana and 2011  

M-PBEA Conference, June 15-18, Wichita, Kansas 
 

If you have already submitted your dues, THANK YOU!  Your continued NBEA membership benefits not only you and your 

students, it also helps keep our business education associations strong! 

 

If you need to renew your dues, a membership form is found on page 28. 

To Do List  
Submitted by Chris French, Regional Membership Director  
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Have you ever wondered who comprises the M-PBEA Executive Board and what they do as a board? The following overview 

may provide the answers you seek. 

 

Executive Committee:  The executive committee is made up of the officers who are elected by the M-PBEA membership.  The 

officers who are elected are the president-elect, president, past president, executive secretary, treasurer, M-PBEA regional 

membership director, and NBEA director  (the M-PBEA representative to the NBEA Executive Board).  Each of these officers 

is elected for a three-year term; the president-elect, president, and past president serve a combined three-year commitment, but 

each office is for one year. 

 

Membership Directors:  The M-PBEA board has a membership director from each state and Canadian province in the Moun-

tain-Plains Region.  The membership directors are appointed or elected by each state or province for a three-year term.  The terms 

are staggered so that approximately three directors are replaced or reappointed each year.  At times, some of these positions are 

left open because states or provinces do not appoint or elect someone to fill the position.  If a state/province does not designate a 

membership director, the president and other members of the board will work with that state/province to try to find a membership 

director.   

 

The state/province membership directors work closely with the regional membership director to promote membership and to re-

cruit new members.  Each membership director has a membership goal set by NBEA that they work toward.  Membership direc-

tors also serve as liaisons and provide a voice for their local members.  They represent you at the executive board meetings. 

 

Ex-Officio Members: There are eight ex-officio members who currently serve on the M-PBEA Executive Board. Ex-officio 

members do not carry a vote when business is conducted; however, ex-officio members often serve as proxies when voting mem-

bers are absent.  In addition to the valuable input they provide during board meetings, their positions are connected to other areas 

where they make significant contributions.   

 

Some of the ex-officio members are appointed by the current M-PBEA president while some are appointed by other affiliate asso-

ciations.  The newsletter editor, regional webmaster, journal editor, and archivist are appointed by the M-PBEA President 

and most serve three-year terms.  The legislative chair and the NBEA publications representative are appointed by the NBEA 

president and they serve on the M-PBEA board while they also represent M-PBEA on NBEA Committees.  These two positions 

are also held for three-year terms.  The ISBE representative is appointed by the ISBE president and serves as the M-PBEA rep-

resentative to their board.  The leadership award chairperson is the only ex-officio member that is not selected by appointment.  

Rather, the leadership award chair is the person who chairs the leadership award committee for that year.  The leadership award 

committee is comprised of the five most recent leadership award winners.  The person who is serving their fifth year on that com-

mittee is the designated committee chair and also serves on the M-PBEA Executive Board. 

 

Board Activities:   Your executive board meets twice each year:  the fall board meeting is held in late October or early November 

and the summer board meeting is held just prior to the annual convention.  These two meetings are where the bulk of the 

ñbusinessò is conducted for Mountain-Plains.  This past year, the executive board focused heavily on membership and ensuring 

that Mountain-Plains members are given value for their membership.  Decisions were made to increase the number of newsletters 

to three and to provide ñmembers-onlyò items on the M-PBEA website.  It was decided that the web site would provide a cost 

effective means of disseminating materials and providing the password protection would allow our members to have access while 

not allowing access to non-members.  Several discussions have focused on whether to mail hard-copies of items to members or to 

utilize electronic copies.  While trying to be fiscally responsible, the board members have determined that electronic copies of 

items will allow us to provide more for our members with the limited funds available. Additional items will be added to the mem-

bers-only section of the web site over time.   

 

The executive board is also responsible for approving the budget developed each year by the treasurer with input from the execu-

tive committee.  Budget allocations are carefully considered and monitored from year to year.   

 
Executive Board continued on page 9) 

SPOTLIGHT ON THE M - PBEA EXECUTIVE BOARD  
By Sandy Braathen  

Chair 2010 - 11 Nominations Committee and Past - President  
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The board continually reviews the M-PBEA Bylaws and the Policy and Procedure Manual, updating as necessary.  The Policy and 

Procedure Manual is a fairly recent document.  A board committee created the initial manual by removing some of the policies and 

procedures from the bylaws and placing them in a separate document.  The board members have worked with the Policies and Pro-

cedures Committee to update and revise the document to make it more helpful to the association. 

 

The board works with the individual conference planning committees to initially approve the proposal for a state to host a confer-

ence and to follow through with approval of the hotel and conference schedule.  The president-elect has the responsibility of over-

seeing the awards process, including promoting the awards and encouraging nominations, securing judges, ordering the plaques, 

writing the script, preparing the awards program, and coordinating arrangements with the conference planning committee.  The 

leadership awards chair does the same for the leadership award.  The past president conducts the Leadership Development Institute 

(LDI) just prior to the annual conference and must coordinate these activities with the conference planning committee as well. 

 

In addition to performing the duties of their respective positions, board members are also assigned to multiple committees each 

year.  M-PBEA currently has 16 standing and ad-hoc committees.  The committees will have limited meeting time when the board 

convenes for the two board meetings; however, the majority of their work is often conducted independently.  The committees take 

advantage of technology to connect and interact as needed throughout the year.  Each board member and each committee also sub-

mit reports of their activities for each board meeting.  Board members read those reports prior to the meeting and include discus-

sions as necessary during the meeting.   

 

Often an informal board meeting is also held during the NBEA convention.  This board meeting provides an opportunity for board 

members to discuss progress on current activities and make any adjustments needed prior to the summer conference. 

 

Your M-PBEA executive board members keep busy throughout the entire year, working to enhance M-PBEA and to ensure we 

remain a vibrant professional association.  There is not room to list all the individual tasks completed by the various board mem-

bers throughout the year.  However, copies of all the minutes and reports are kept by the executive secretary.  Anyone interested in 

learning more about your board activities is welcome to review any of the documents.  Anyone interested in serving on the execu-

tive board is encouraged to contact any of the current board members or contact Sandy Braathen, Chair of the 2010-2011 Nomina-

tions Committee. 

(Executive Board continued from page 8) 

SPOTLIGHT ON THE M - PBEA EXECUTIVE BOARD  

2010-11 Officers:  Marilyn Jones, Presi-

dent-Elect; DeLayne Havlovic, Treasurer; 

Murleen Bellinger, President; Chris 

French, Regional Membership Director; 

Sue Sydow, NBEA Director, Sandy 

Braathen, Past-President; not available:  

Lori Hauf, Secretary 

 

 

2010-11 Board Members  

at M-PBEA Convention who 

were available for the picture.   

 

 

 

 

 

 

Front Row:  Chris French, DeLayne Havlovic, Marilyn Jones, Murleen Bellinger, Sandy Braathen, Sue Sydow, Violet Snell.   

Back Row:  Kris Gabel, Wanda Samson, Connie Lindell, Carol Sessums, Glenda Rotvold, Michelle Metzinger, Sheryl Piening 

Keller, Gary Schepf 
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2010 M - PBEA Leadership Award  
Sheryl Pienning Keller  

Sheryl Piening Keller has been a 

leader in business education for 

thirty years.  First, she is a 

leader in her school.  She is cur-

rently an instructor at Southeast 

Community College in Milford, 

Nebraska. Her other teaching 

experiences include Milford Jr-

Sr. High School and the Univer-

sity of Nebraska at Lincoln. At 

SCC, Sheryl serves as the advi-

sor to all business students, 

represents the Milford Business 

Administration program each 

quarter at the New Student Parent Orientation and at Career 

Fairs, plus teaches a variety of classes on site and online. 

 

Second, Sheryl is a leader in her profession.  She has been a 

continuous member of M-PBEA and NBEA since 1986.  

Sheryl currently serves as the Legislative Chair for the M-

PBEA Board and represents Mountain-Plains on the NBEA 

Legislative Committee. She has also represented the Mountain

-Plains region by serving on the Policies Commission for 

Business and Economic Education and by serving on the revi-

sion of NBEA Standards for Management courses. Sheryl 

served as the NBEA Postsecondary Conference Coordinator 

in 2008. She has previously served on the NBEA Registration 

and Hospitality committees. In addition, she has facilitated the 

former NBEA Professional Job Openings Room.  She has 

frequently served as a liaison, coordinator, and speaker for a 

variety of NBEA sessions through the years. 

 

During 1991-1992, Sheryl served as president of the Nebraska 

State Business Education Association. At the state level, she 

has served as LDI coordinator, newsletter editor, district rep-

resentative, and state conference program chair.  She has writ-

ten articles for the state newsletter as well as given numerous 

presentations. 

 

Third, Sheryl is a leader contributing as an author and pre-

senter.  As a member and chair of the Policies Commission on 

Business and Economic Education, Sheryl helped write, edit, 

and revise policy statements. In 2002, Sheryl was the lead 

writer of Online Investing, Shopping, and Personal Finance, a 

chapter for the 2002 NBEA Yearbook. In 2000, she served as a 

writing task member on the Management section for the Na-

tional Standards for Business Education. She also served a one

-year term as section editor for the International Business sec-

tion of The Forum. Sheryl has been interviewed and quoted in 

the NBEA Keying In. Recently she wrote a Universal Rights 

curriculum unit and was invited to present the unit at the an-

nual Midwest Institute of International and Intercultural Edu-

cation.  

  

Sheryl has given presentations at the NBEA conference: Con-

flict Resolution Techniques, 2003; PCBEE presentation, 2006; 

Soft Skills Smarts, 2006 and 2007. She also presents work-

shops on business writing to various businesses. 

 

Sherylôs leadership is extended to her community. A member 

of Kiwanis, International through the Milford Kiwanis Chap-

ter, Sheryl has co-chaired the annual Santa Party, chaired the 

Kids in Crisis Backpack program, worked on service projects, 

and assisted with fundraisers. For Pleasant Dale Elementary 

School, she has written exploration curriculum units.  

 

Adjectives that describe Sheryl are competent, dedicated, well

-organized, and determined.  She has committed her career to 

business education. She is respected for her leadership skills 

by her peers, administrators, and students.   

 

As a dedicated educator and committed leader, Sheryl Piening 

Keller is most deserving of the 2010 M-PBEA Leadership 

Award. 

 

CONGRATULATIONS, SHERYL!  

2011  

M- PBEA 

Leadership Award  
 

Nominate a Colleague!  

 

Complete Nomination Packets must be postmarked 

by March 1, 2011.  

 

Nomination forms and guidelines can be found on 

the M - PBEA website  

or from  

 

Donna Kelley Shawn  

15548 S. Summertree Ln.  

Olathe, KS 66062 - 3194  

Office 913 - 627 - 4171  

dshawn@kckcc.edu  
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Congratulations 2010 M - PBEA Award Winners  

Jessica DeVall  
 

Outstanding  

Secondary òRookieó 

Teacher  
 
Jessica DeVaal has been teaching 

three years at Century High School 

in Bismarck, North Dakota.  She 

also serves as the FBLA adviser, on 

the Technology Advisory Committee, and the Business and 

Marketing Advisory Committee at her school. On the profes-

sional level, she currently serves as the Business Education 

Representative to the North Dakota ACTE organization.   

 

Jessica is a member of NBEA, M-PBEA, NDBOEA, ACTE, 

NDACTE, and the Professional Division of FBLA-PBL. This 

rookie teacher has already received many awards.  In 2006 she 

received fifth place for the Future Business Teacher award at 

the national PBL conference.  In 2009 she was not only se-

lected as the Outstanding Young Career and Technical Educa-

tor in Business and Office Technology, but the overall Out-

standing Young and Career and Technical Educator for all 

career areas.  

 

This award winner wants her students to know that she cares 

about not only how well they do in class, but also that she 

cares about them as individuals.  She wants students to be able 

to understand the process and see the big picture, other than 

just enough to get the assignment done.   

 

Through her Desktop Publishing class, the students have cre-

ated many projects for the school and community.  Those pro-

jects include summer basketball and football camp brochures, 

prom tickets, and several documents for the C-Club.   

 

Jessica has also helped with the ñBuzz on Bizò program, 

which is a week-long summer entrepreneurship camp for mid-

dle school students.   

 

Congratulations, Jessica! 

 

Crystal Bolamperti  

 

Outstanding  

Middle Level  

Teacher  
 

Crystal Bolamperti has been a 

teacher at Westside Middle School, Omaha, Nebraska since 

2001.  Prior to teaching at Westside Middle School, Crystal 

was a teacher in the Millard Public Schools in Omaha.  She 

currently serves as the Curriculum Leader for the Business 

and Technology Department.  

 

Crystalôs many awards include the Beers-Hill Business Edu-

cation Scholarship from the University of Nebraska, the 

Golden Apple Award from Westside Middle School, and the 

Tireless Teacher Award from Westside Middle School.   

 

As the curriculum leader for her department, she strives to 

improve the teaching of every teacher in the department by 

coordinating, articulating, implementing, assessing, and revis-

ing the curriculum at this middle school.  Crystal initiated a 

partnership with PayPal that allowed her students to buy and 

sell items online.  The project was so successful that Westside 

Middle School and PayPal offered statewide training to other 

business teachers complete with an instruction manual that 

included quality assessments. 

 

Crystalôs contributions to business education include research-

ing, presenting, and writing grant proposals for a variety of 

curriculum implementations at her school.  On the community 

level, Crystal is a parent volunteer for DECA, a mentor for 

Girl Scouts, uses Junior Achievement in her courses, and was 

an online educator for a student from Tanzania, Africa. 

 

Crystal is a member of NBEA, M-PBEA, and the Nebraska 

State Business Education Association where she serves as the 

Metro District Representative.  She is also the co-leader of the 

Nebraska Career Education Pilot program at Westside Middle 

School. 

 

Congratulations, Crystal! 

Effective people are not problem -minded, theyõre opportunity-minded.  They feed opportunities and starve 

problems.    Stephen Covey  
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Omaha South 

Magnet High 

School, Nebraska  

Outstanding  

Program 
 

The Business, Marketing, and Information Technology De-

partment at Omaha South High Magnet School, Omaha, Ne-

braska is the recipient of the Business Education Program of 

the Year Award.  Charnella Mims, Business, Marketing, and 

Information Technology Curriculum Specialist at Omaha 

South High School, was the author of the application and is 

accepting the award on behalf of the Business, Marketing, and 

Information Technology Department.   

 

The department is comprised of two academies that are guided 

by the National Academy Foundation model and are directly 

connected with the Department of Education Career Clusters 

in Business, Marketing and Management, and Finance and 

Information Technology.  Those academies are the Academy 

of Finance and the Academy of Information Technology.   

 

In 2010, the IT program will add Game Development and De-

sign and redefine the current programs to include the most up-

to-date technology available to them.  The Academy of Fi-

nance is their premier program.  This past year Wells Fargo 

Bank added a branch bank within the walls of the school es-

tablishing the first student bank of its kind in the state.  Not 

only do the students fulfill their internship requirement, the 

bank also promotes financial literacy throughout the entire 

student body.  

  

Examples of student accomplishments or opportunities within 

the school include small learning community teams, project 

based and cooperative learning, as well as the opportunity to 

belong to FBLA and OGRE which stands for Omaha Gaming 

Research Experience.  

  

Besides partnering with Wells Fargo, the school also partners 

with the University of Nebraska Peter Kiewit Institute, Omaha 

Metropolitan Community College, First National Bank, the 

University of Nebraska at Omaha, the AIM Institute, and Cox 

Connects Kids Program.  Through these partnerships, the stu-

dents may receive college credit for a course or extended 

learning through field trips or hands-on-experiences. 

 

Congratulations to Omaha South Magnet High School! 

 

Janet Patricia Flusche  

 

Outstanding  

Secondary Teacher  
 

Janet Patricia Flusche has been teach-

ing business education at Frenship 

High School in Wolfforth, Texas for 

the past 22 years.  Janet has taught a 

variety of business classes that include 

basic business classes as well as computer technology classes. 

 

Janet is a member of NBEA, M-PBEA, Texas Business and 

Technology Educators Association, Texas Computer Educa-

tors Association, International Society for Technology in Edu-

cation, and the Association of Texas Professional Educators.   

 

She has been on several committees and attended many con-

ferences at the state level and regional level in her state.  She 

currently serves as the president-elect of TBTEA.  Through 

her classes, she has helped the students create projects to 

show case their school through many videos such as multime-

dia clips for the schoolôs TV station, a 9/11 video, memorial 

for a student, recruitment videos, and many more projects.  

She has written several grants that over the years have added 

up to more than $27,000. 

 

Her honors include the 2009 TBTEA Secondary Business 

Teacher of the Year and the Region 17 Secondary Business 

Teacher of the Year not once, but twice.  She has also been 

selected for Whoôs Who Among Executive and Professional 

Women, Whoôs Who Among Americaôs Teachers, and the 

National Association of Professional Women. 

 

Janetôs contributions to her community include being an ac-

tive member of her church, a member of the PTO, and she 

developed a software program to help with recordkeeping for 

an agricultural company. 

 

Congratulations to Janet! 

Congratulations 2010 M - PBEA Award Winners  

M-PBEA Awards 

Go to www.mpbea.org for forms 

Due January 31, 2011 

Contact marsjones@att.net with questions 
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Diane Jeanne  

Karlsbraaten  

 

Outstanding  

Postsecondary 

Teacher  
 

Diane Jeanne Karlsbraatenôs teach-

ing career began in 1973 at Shey-

enne Public Schools, Sheyenne, 

North Dakota.  After 29 years at the high school level, Diane 

made the decision to teach at the postsecondary level and has 

never regretted that decision.  While teaching at Lake Region 

State College, Diane serves as an Associate Professor in the 

Business and Office Education Department. 

 

Diane currently serves as the advisor to the Business Club 

and Phi Beta Lambda and is responsible for advising the 

students that are in the Administrative Assistant and Office 

Management programs. 

 

Diane is a member of NBEA, M-PBEA, ACTE, and 

NDBOEA.  In 2008, Diane received the NDCTE Directorôs 

Award of Excellence.  At the 2005 M-PBEA Conference in 

Fargo, Diane served on the Exhibitorôs Committee. She is 

currently in her second year as the Postsecondary Represen-

tative to the NDBOEA board. 

 

In 2005, she received a mini-grant sponsored by the North 

Dakota Community College Consortium.  The grant was 

used to purchase Dragonôs Speech Recognition software that 

she incorporated into her classes. While working at Lake 

Region State College, Diane has served on several commit-

tees including Curriculum and Academic Standards and the 

Business and Office Education-Information Technology Ad-

visory Committee. 

 

Diane has been very active in her church where she has 

served on several committees as well as the Eddy Country 

VFW Auxiliary.   

  

Congratulations to Diane! 

Mazie E. Will  

 

Outstanding  

University Teacher  
 

 

Mazie E. Will has been teaching at 

Sul Ross State University in Alpine, 

Texas for the past 31 years.  Mazie 

started her teaching career at Indian Meridian Area Vo-Tech 

School in Stillwater, Oklahoma and credits her instructors at  

Oklahoma State University for emphasizing membership in 

oneôs professional organizations.  

 

Mazie is a member of NBEA, M-PBEA, a NABTE Represen-

tative, the Texas Business Teacher Educators Association, 

Texas Computer Educators Association, National Association 

of Legal Secretaries, Organizational Systems Research Asso-

ciation, International Association of Administrative Profes-

sionals, Delta Pi Epsilon, Delta Mu Delta, Beta Gamma 

Sigma, and Phi Kappa Phi. 

 

Her awards include receiving the 2008 Texas Business 

Teacher Educators Association Collegiate Business Teacher 

of the Year and the Region 19 Texas Business Educators As-

sociationôs Business Teacher of the Year in 1981.  She has 

also received her certification in Microsoft Specialist Word 

and IC3 Certification. 

 

At Sul Ross State University, Mazie has served on the follow-

ing committees, Strategic Planning, Curriculum Revision, 

Scholarship Recipients Selection, Library Information Ser-

vices, Academic Appeals, and Special Task Forces and Ad 

Hoc Committees. 

 

She has served as the adviser for Phi Beta Lambda and Office 

Systems Student Association and currently serves as the ad-

viser for Delta Mu Delta International Honor Society in Busi-

ness. 

 

Congratulations to Mazie! 

Congratulations 2010 M - PBEA Award Winners  

If you donõt learn to laugh at trouble, you wonõt have anything to laugh at when you 

are oldé.Edgar Howe 
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Share - An- Idea Winners  

Amber Hall  

Littleton High School  

Littleton, Colorado  
 

Retell A Story creates a fun way to develop literacy skills, 

critical thinking, and creative, technical and communication 

skills.  This project gets away from following the book step-

by-step which shows students can read and follow directions.  

This fun project comes at the end of the semester when it is 

hard to keep students engaged.  Students choose an article, 

such as from the Wall Street Journal, to retell the story graphi-

cally instead of using text.  A rubric is provided for this 

PowerPoint assignment along with a page for students to as-

sess their peers. 

 

Congratulations to Amber, who received a check to pay her 

NBEA/ISBE dues. 

 

 

Matt Maw  

Lincoln East High School  

Lincoln, Nebraska  
 

America The Beautiful Quarter Design Project.  
Did you know there is another collectable-quarter program?  

The U.S. Mint has selected 56 national parks and other histori-

cal sites for the quarters.  The students in this classroom each 

select an attraction.  They compose a response as to why they 

chose the attraction, create a poster combining their written 

response and quarter design, and share their poster with the 

class and discuss the attraction.  A judge stated, ñCreating a 

project that deals with current events in our world gives stu-

dents a feeling of being a part of something outside the class-

room.ò  This entry contains the assignment with an example 

of how the poster could look and the rubric for checking. 

 

Congratulations to Matt, who received a check to pay 1/2 of 

his NBEA dues.  Matt was doing his student  teaching at Lin-

coln East High School when he created this entry. He is now 

employed at Lincoln East. 

 

 

Pictured at left: 

Lori Anderson, 2nd Place; Wanda Samson, Share-An-Idea 

Chair; Amber Hall, 1st Place.  Matt Maw was not available. 

1st 

Go to www.mpbea.org to find 

the files to these entries (youôll 

need the username and pass-

word). 
 

Enter the contest for 2011 so 

you have an opportunity to be 

a winner next June! 

3rd
 

2nd
 

Lori Anderson  

Lincoln High School  

Lincoln, Nebraska  
 

Ode To Spring, was created this past winter when the 

weather was especially hard for some of us.  The students 

learned how to use clipping masks, create brushes, use brush 

presents, and blending layers.  This project was created for 

students to demonstrate their new skills.  Students located 

spring-like pictures for the project.  This assignment could be 

used in any class that utilizes something like Adobe Photo-

shop.  The rubric encourages students to learn a new skill 

while doing the projects.  Students then explain the new skill 

for extra credit. 

 

Congratulations to Lori, who received a check to pay 1/2 her 

NBEA/ISBE dues. 
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Dr. Robert J. Thompson received a special service award at the M-PBEA conference in Fort Collins, Colorado. The award was 

presented by President Sandy Braathen for Dr. Thompsonôs dedication to the M-PBEA region and his financial support of the 

Robert J. Thompson Scholarship Foundation. For several years, Dr. Thompson has contributed funds to pay the NBEA member-

ships of 15 student teachers in the region. This year, 22 student teacher memberships were paid for by this foundation. His dream 

is to inspire college students to make a life-time commitment to their professional organizationsðM-PBEA and NBEA.  

 

Dr. Thompson walks the talk; he has been an NBEA continuous member since 1947ðthat is 63 years of continuous membership. 

Most of his professional membership time was in the WBEA. Dr. Thompson was the Associate Director, Technical and Voca-

tional Education, Foothills/DeAnza Community College District in California.  He served as the WBEA President, the editor and 

printer of the California Business Education Journal, and a Vice President for Region V of the American Vocational Association, 

which was a three-year term.  

 

Dr. Thompson is quite proud to have won the Outstanding Newsletter editor. Not only did he publish the newsletter for the Cali-

fornia Business Education Association, he wrote articles and printed it himself. (He said he had taken printing classes in college). 

He also received the Governorôs Award for Outstanding Service to Vocational Education in California in 1974. Dr. Thompson 

was delighted to have been presented this award by Governor Ronald Reagan, who went on to become President of the United 

States.   

 

Robertôs wife was a native of Texas. After she died, he returned to Texas and joined Mountain-Plains in 2001. Shortly after, he 

established the Robert Thompson foundation for student teachers in the region, something he had already established in the West-

ern region.  

 

At the M-PBEA Board meeting in Fort Collins, Dr. Thompson presented each M-PBEA Board member a revised and reprinted 

booklet on Effective Leadership, which he originally prepared in 1972. The booklet included a reprint of a published article on 

leadership as well as information on conducting an effective meeting. 

 

The following is an excerpt from the article on LEADERSHIPé..In Business Education originally published in the California 

Business Education JOURNAL, May 1972.  

 

How do men/women get out in front and stay there? They raise the standards by which they judge themselvesðand by 

which they are willing to be judged. They raise their aim, both for themselves and for the group they lead. They develop 

with energy, their own knowledge and skill, so as to reach the standards they have set.  

 

Dr. Thompson definitely leads with energy, knowledge, and skill. Two years ago, he suffered a major stroke. His family helped 

nurse him back to his current, active state. He said his family took away his car and took away his table saw (after he tried to cut a 

few fingers off), but he is not sitting around moping. 

 

Since recovering from his stroke, he has made and painted 27 birdhouses. His latest projects are two dollhouses complete with 

shingles, quilted bedspreads, and furniture. (Someone else is doing the quilting). However, he is constructing and painting the 

dollhouses and the furniture. In addition to that, he squeezes in time to paint birds and scenery in acrylic and to find time to write a 

little about his memories.  

 

Dr. Robert J. Thompson was blessed to have his son, Robert Dean Thompson, attend the M-PBEA awards 

banquet with him. Dr. Robert J. Thompson jokingly said that he was never a DEAN, so he had to name 

his son Dean, so he could say he now has a Dean.  

 

The Mountain-Plains members have been blessed by Dr. Thompsonôs attendance at many of our regional 

meetings, by his financial support of our student teachers, and his attendance at our Board meetings. But 

most of all, we are blessed by his friendship.    

Dr. Robert J. Thompson Receives Special Service Award  
Submitted by Sheryl Piening Keller  

Dr. Robert J. Thompson and   

his son Robert Dean Thompson 
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Now Is The Time  
By Marilyn Jones, M - PBEA President - Elect  

NOW IS THE TIME é 

When all business educators are getting ready for a fantastic fall semester ï whether it is at the middle, high school, post-

secondary or collegiate level.  AND, how much time do we put into this preparation?  For some it is days, if the room has been 

refurbished or moved or whatever the reason, there are new texts and equipment, and the always changing technology.  For others 

it is quicker because they may have some help or part of the plans were done before school was out last spring.  The question is -- 

are we putting in enough time to make a difference for our students? 

 

NOW IS THE TIME é 

For every business educator to speak up for business education!  When discussion comes up about our nationôs economy ï which 

department in your school is giving the students the skills to find a job, the skills to do a job, and the skills to handle their credit 

and money?  How many of your Board members REALLY know what is taught in your department and what your students are 

learning?  How are they going to find out?  Speak up NOW for your department, your students, and in some cases your own posi-

tion. 

 

NOW IS THE TIME é 

For business educators to get involved in your school, community, and your professional associations.  Increase your network and 

make those necessary connections we tell our students to make!  Making those connections enables you to ñspread the wordò 

about business education, and gives you an opportunity to talk about your students and your curriculum.  For years, business 

teachers have partnered with other departments and we need to keep it up.  Let the English students prepare their research papers 

in your computer lab; you probably will end up teaching some of them and their teacher about some of the technology! 

 

NOW IS THE TIME é 

For all Mt. Plains business educators to plan ahead for their professional activities this coming year.  You wonôt be able to attend 

any professional meetings if you donôt ask!  Ask now at the start of the year, so everyone can plan ahead! Every state has a meet-

ing, NBEA is April 20-23 in New Orleans, and M-PBEA is June 15-18 in Wichita.  Plan now to build on your network, get new 

ideas and share ideas.  My guess is your administration would add a feather to their cap if you volunteer to help at any one of the 

conventions, or present at one.  Not everyone knows you are willing so you may have to let it be known. 

 

NOW IS THE TIME é 

To be thinking of nominating a special business teacher you know for one of the M-PBEA teaching awards that will be presented 

next spring.  You may have had a ñrookieò teacher than has added spark to your department the past couple of years.  Or, a mentor 

teacher that has given so much direction and guidance to everyone.  Or, a fellow teacher that has ñgone above and beyondò for 

your department, school or community.  The state presidents and the M-PBEA State Directors will have the forms, as well as be-

ing able to get them from the M-PBEA website.  The Mountain-Plains region has wonderful teachers and we want to be able to 

recognize them. 

The 2010 M -PBEA winners! 


